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NELLYE Joyce Punch's children would say that the
mounds of old newspaper clippings, photos and
church anniversary booklets she has been
hoarding over the years amount to nothing but
junk.

But to community historian Patricia Prather, the
old piles of paper represent quite the contrary:
tiny gems that help illuminate black Houston's
past.

"This is all a piece to a puzzle," said Prather,
who seemed entranced on a recent afternoon as
she sat in Punch's living room, sifting through the
86-year-old's stacks of yellowed papers and
folders. "People have history in their homes, but
they just don't know it."

Prather, 64, was commissioned by the city of
Houston to find artifacts, documents and
photographs to be housed at the long-planned
African American Library at the Gregory School.

 For a year now, she has been visiting the homes,
the churches, the businesses in the black
community, digging through people's clutter and
culling a gold mine.

Her yearlong contract of $12,000 may be small,
but her finds have been enormous, city and
library officials say.

"I'm trying to entice people who have history in
their homes to give it to the library so that we
can use it - so people can see it, can know about
it," said Prather, a self-taught historian who co-
founded the Texas Trailblazer Preservation
Association, which promotes black history.

To that end, Prather has been enthusiastic in
her approach, knocking on the doors of the
elderly and the heirs of the noted deceased and
asking for permission to rummage through
cherished belongings. Flattered to share their
history, many people have obliged, letting her
into their oftentimes hidden past.

"I'm not embarrassed to ask people for stuff,"
said Prather, who grew up in the Fifth Ward and
now lives in the northeastern part of the city.
``This is like a mission: to try to fill up the holes
of history in Texas."

Since Houston's inception in 1836, blacks have
had a presence here, but their history has been
recorded in piecemeal fashion, said Rhea
Lawson, director of the Houston Public Library.
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 "It is a history that is uncollected, that is
uncataloged," Lawson said. "I think there is a
scattering of information around town, but no
one has a true library collection on African-
Americans in Houston."

Project was delayed

The Gregory School is itself part of the city's
neglected history, some say. Located in the
historic Fourth Ward, or Freedmen's Town, it was
the first public school to educate black children,
starting in 1870. The current building on Victor
Street, however, was built in 1926 and now is
designated a historic landmark.

Community members protested after the
Houston Independent School District shuttered
the school in the 1980s. Since then, city officials
have been attempting to turn the boarded-up
brick structure into a research and cultural
center for the public.

The project, first started under Mayor Lee
Brown, has stalled several times. In 2006, the
city terminated its original contract with the
architect because, officials said, he had become
ill and could not complete the job. Last year, a
new architect was hired, said Issa Dadoush,
director of the building services department.

The project is budgeted at $10 million and the
city plans to call for construction bids this month,
Dadoush said.

Meanwhile, Prather, a retired public relations
consultant, is having a good year of discoveries.

The Antioch Missionary Baptist Church, one of
the city's oldest black churches, has offered the
future library one of its original wooden pews,
built by former slaves.

 
In addition, Prather has secured a copy of the
church's 140th anniversary booklet, which is
teeming with photographs of noted community
members, its pastors and its stages of
maturation.

`An amazing photograph'

Prather also has discovered an original
panoramic photograph, taken on Nov. 1, 1922, of
divided U.S. postal service employees: black
workers to the left, their white counterparts to
the right.

The photograph belonged to retired educator
Gwendolyn Byers of the Third Ward. She had
stored the image in her garage since 1991, the
year her father, Arthur Byers, died. He was one
of the mail carriers in the picture.

"It's an amazing photograph," Prather said. "It's
amazing history."

At Punch's home, Prather came across another
treasure: a 1937 photograph of drama club
members at what then was the 10-year-old Jack
Yates High School.

The teenage thespians were dressed in their
costumes and had just performed Nathaniel
Hawthorne's The House of the Seven Gables.

"I played Ms. Hepzibah (the heroine Hepzibah
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 Pyncheon)," beamed Punch, a retired teacher and
a longtime Fifth Ward activist.

"It ran for three nights. I always wanted to be an
actress."

Prather said she can't wait for the opening of
the library, which will partner with the Menil
Collection. She is eager to see what the future
library staff will keep from her year of door-
knocking.

"It is such an important project," Prather said.
"There is so much stuff out there that shows us
that we didn't all live in row houses, or wear
overalls."

LEAVE YOUR MARK

If you would like to donate materials such as a
document, photograph or a collection of letters
to the African American Library at the Gregory
School, contact Hellena Stokes, program
manager at the Houston Public Library. She can
be reached at 832-393-1384 or via e-mail at
hellena.stokes@ cityofhouston.net
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